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COURTHOUSE OVERSIGHT SPECIALCOMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
March 19, 2012
4:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Greg Anderson (Chair), Bill Bishop, John Crescimbeni and Denise Lee
Also: Council Members Kimberly Daniels, Lori Boyer and Don Redman;   CFO Ronnie Belton; Dave Schneider – Public Works Department; Hon. Donald Moran – Chief Judge, 4th Judicial Circuit; Hon. Angela Corey – State Attorney, 4th Judicial Circuit; Kirk Sherman and Janice Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division; David Reeves – Turner Construction; John Parker, Russell Harper, Bill Stewart, Michelle Tappouni
Meeting Convened: 4:03 p.m.

Unified Courthouse Program – Sam Mousa
Mr. Mousa described his history with the courthouse project from February of 2008 when he was hired by the Mayor Peyton administration to get the project on track and moving until his recent resignation in January 2012.  His orders were to get the courthouse built on time and within the $350 million maximum budget approved by Council (of which $65 million had already been expended).  He met with all the users of the courthouse and tried to accommodate everyone’s wishes within the limits of the $350 million budget.  Most of his involvement was at the front end of the project in the scope, design and contracting phases, tapering off as the project progressed from design to construction.  On January 24, 2012 he told the City administration that he would not be attending the January 25th Courthouse Oversight Committee meeting because he had not attended any of the previous meetings and his involvement in the project was nearly at an end and was no longer needed or wanted by the Brown administration.  By the February 8th meeting he had already tendered his resignation from the project.
Mr. Mousa answered questions from the committee about various aspects of the project.  With regard to the pedestrian bridge to connect the State Attorney’s Office with the courthouse, Mr. Mousa explained that his job was to take direction from the City administration as the owner of the project and to proceed as ordered.  When the Peyton administration approved the bridge being built then that was his job.  When the Brown administration ordered it removed, that was his new charge.  

Council Member Lee expressed grave concerns about the administration’s order to remove the bridge, courtroom audio/visual equipment and other items from the project without City Council’s knowledge or approval.  She asked Chief Judge Donald Moran and State Attorney Angela Corey when they learned about the removal of the items and both said that they had just learned about it earlier in the day.  Neither has been consulted about the decision.   Council Member Redman felt that the Courthouse Architectural Review Committee and the City Council are being ignored in the process by the administration in its attempt to squeeze cost savings out of the project.  Ms. Corey stated that her staff has worked diligently to find cost savings in their building and only wants the most basic, functional sort of pedestrian walkway – nothing grand or expensive.  Council Member Gaffney felt that neither the courthouse project nor the Veteran’s Memorial Arena construction has been properly managed.
Public Works project manager Dave Schneider answered questions about responsibility for construction management and inspections under a design/build contract.  Turner Construction is responsible for satisfactory completion of the project to appropriate standards.  They have subcontracted with KBJ Architects to do contract management inspections.  The City’s Building Inspection Division inspects everything for which it is responsible (i.e. foundations, fire safety, and internal framing).  Council Member Bishop requested copies of all inspection documents and reports.
In response to a question from Council Member Anderson about when the State Attorney’s Office was originally supposed to be completed, Mr. Schneider indicated that it was May 14th along with the rest of the courthouse project.  Sam Mousa indicated that the State Attorneys building slipped behind that schedule because of a combination of factors including the election of a new State Attorney, a change in the procurement process for that building to a construction manager at-risk process, and unforeseen building conditions uncovered when demolition began.

Chief Financial Officer Ronnie Belton said that within a week to 10 days he would have the firm plans and budget numbers necessary to meet with State Attorney Corey and Judge Moran and discuss how to proceed to completion from this point.

Construction Update – Dave Schneider
The project stands at 92-93% completion.  The City will get the keys to the courthouse on May 18th, the moves will take place in the following two weeks and the new courthouse opens for business on May 29th.  The current budget is $345 million.  Over 70% of hiring has been local workers.  In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, Mr. Schneider indicated that the State Attorney’s offices in the old federal courthouse would take 11-12 months to construct.  In response to a question from Council Member Lee about whether the $345 million current budget figure includes the proposed amendment 18 to the construction contract to remove $4.5 million in project items (including the pedestrian bridge and courtroom A/V equipment), Mr. Schneider said that it did.  Council Member Crescimbeni asked for clarification on the design of the pedestrian bridge, as he’s seen drawings showing a 2-story structure.  Mr. Schneider explained that it is a one story structure, but may appear taller given the difference in elevation between the two buildings being connected.

David Reeves of Turner Construction confirmed that the courthouse construction will be completed by May 14th.  Local labor participation has been in the mid-70 percent range.  JSEB participation stands at approximately $65 million (26% of project budget).  Punch list inspection and remediation has been completed on about 100,000 square feet of the space.  
In response to a question from Council Member Bishop about what was being done to ensure the integrity and safety of the exterior brick of the Veteran’s Arena (also constructed by Turner), Ms. Schneider indicated that the City and Turner will be arranging for further camera inspections inside the walls to determine the exact conditions.  Mr. Crescimbeni asked if any of the contracts for work on the courthouse received only one bidder.  Mr. Schneider responded that to the best of his recollection there was a contract for fire doors that only received one bidder.  He recalled a contract for pre-cast concrete the received two bids, one of which was determined to be non-responsive for some technical reason, and the contract was awarded to the one responsive bidder.
CFO Ronnie Belton discussed the proposed amendment 18 and the $4.5 million in cost savings identified.  He stated that the Brown administration has been talking about avenues for cost savings, including the pedestrian bridge and courtroom A/V equipment, since January, so this should come as no surprise to anyone.  In response to a question from Council Member Lee about whether the Procurement Division has been instructed to order Turner Construction stop to all work on the pedestrian bridge and courtroom A/V equipment, Mr. Schneider indicated that that directive has been given.  Mr. Belton reiterated that the decision is tentative and not final, and discussion with the user agencies is ongoing.  Council Member Lee felt that the administration has not been acting in good faith in proposing to remove items from the project without the City Council’s approval.  Judge Moran stated that the items being proposed for removal will impair courthouse functionality and the proper operation of the courts.  These are irresponsible decisions being made solely on the basis of cost savings without concern for functionality.  Assistant State Attorney Bernie De La Rionda urged construction of the pedestrian bridge as an absolute necessity to ensure the safety of State Attorney prosecutors and staff who are threatened on a regular basis by the families and associates of persons they prosecute when they leave the courtroom and have to travel through public spaces to get back to their offices at all hours of the day and night.
Public Comment
John Parker complained that Elkins Constructors is unwilling to use a local subcontractor to install the HVAC systems in the State Attorney’s Office despite it being ranked as the most qualified company in the evaluation process.  The company’s bid is only $150,000 more expensive than the out-of-town bidder, and the local company will be much more likely to use local labor.  He also urged the City to build the State Attorney’s pedestrian bridge.
Council Member Lee asked staff to produce a transcript of Mr. Parker’s discussion of the Elkins Constructors’ issue from the last Courthouse Oversight Committee meeting with regard to what further information was requested then.

Russell Harper urged the City to build the bridge as planned at a reasonable cost as suggested by the State Attorney and to use local contractors for all work.  He urged the use of an independent third-party inspector to inspect the courthouse work given Turner Construction’s performance on the Arena project.

State Attorney Corey indicated that she had no idea where a $1.7 million cost for the pedestrian bridge originated.  It was never intended to be that elaborate or expensive.  Simple, basic functionality is all that is needed and should be far less expensive than $1.7 million.

Council Member Lee quoted from an e-mail from Council Auditor Kirk Sherman that described the increase in the cost of the bridge from the original $700,000 to $1.7 million as a result of decisions by the Florida Bureau of Historic Preservation and the Downtown Design Review Board regarding the bridge’s appearance and impact on historic accuracy of the old federal courthouse building.
Bill Stewart said that the reason Turner Construction has trouble getting qualified workers for its projects is because of its low wage scale.  He urged the City to require the use of the E-Verify system to check the legal status of workers on the State Attorney’s Office construction.

Michelle Tappouni of Breaking Ground Contracting stated that she is the daughter of Mike Tappouni, the owner of Tappouni Mechanical Services of Tampa for which she formerly worked before forming her own company.  Integrity, experience and quality have always been the hallmarks of her father’s company and she is very distressed to hear the company disparaged in public meetings by disgruntled competitors making baseless charges.
Chairman Anderson announced that the next meeting will be scheduled in approximately 10 days.
Meeting adjourned:  8:06 p.m.
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